
 

 

 

 

 

OFFICE OF 
THE CITY MANAGER 

MEMORANDUM 
 
 
 

 
DATE:  August 5, 2016 
 
TO: Mayor Harper and City Council Members 
 
FROM: Steve Duran, City Manager 
 
RE: City Manager’s Weekly Report 
 
 
MEETINGS SCHEDULE 

 

Date and Time Event Location 

Saturday, 
August 6, 2016 
9:00 a.m.-11:00 a.m. 

Neighborhood Cleanup 
Between Monterey Drive & Mission 
Drive Down to Rio Grande Drive & 
Gentrytown 

Meet at Gentrytown Park 
(Monterey Side) 

Tuesday, 
August 9, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Monday, 
August 15, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 

Crime Prevention Commission 
Meeting 

Police Department 
Community Room 
300 L Street 
 

Wednesday, 
August 17, 2016 
6:30 p.m. 
 

Planning Commission Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Thursday, 
August 18, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 
 

Parks & Recreation Committee 
Meeting 

City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

Tuesday, 
August 23, 2016 
7:00 p.m. 
 

City Council Meeting City Council Chamber 
200 H Street 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

NEIGHBORHOOD CLEAN-UP  
 

The Antioch Police Department is excited to announce the 73rd installment of the 
Neighborhood Cleanup Program. This is a collaborative community effort which involves 
active participation from The Antioch Police Department Crime Prevention Commission; 
Neighborhood Watch Program; Volunteers in Police Service; community volunteers and 
the Public Works Department. The City of Antioch Neighborhood Cleanup program is not 
just for residential neighborhoods. It is a program that will change venues on a monthly 
basis and it will include business and commercial areas as well. Neighborhoods that are 
free of trash and refuse are inviting, and a clean community instills a sense of community 
pride.  
 
This event will occur on Saturday, August 6th from 9:00 a.m. to 11:00 a.m. Volunteers will 
meet at Gentrytown Park (Monterey Side). We will be cleaning the neighborhoods between 
Monterey Dr. and Mission Dr. down to Rio Grande Drive and Gentrytown Park. Volunteers 
will receive instructions and the equipment necessary to accomplish the goal. The targeted 
area is within walking distance. Excluding inclement weather, future Neighborhood 
Cleanup events are scheduled for the first Saturday of every month and the locations will 
be announced in advance.  
 
 
CITY CLERK UPDATES 
 

Council agendas, including staff reports for the August 9th Council Meeting, are posted 
onto our City’s Website 72 hours before each Council Meeting. To be notified when the 
agenda packets are posted onto our City’s Website, simply click on this link:  
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/notification-systems/ and enter your e-mail address to 
subscribe. To view the agenda information, click on the following link:  
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/ and then click ‘City Council’. 
 
The regularly scheduled Board of Administrative Appeals meeting on August 4, 2016 was 
cancelled since we did not receive any filed appeals or Lien Assessments to be approved.  
The next regularly scheduled Board of Administrative Appeals meeting will be held on 
September 1, 2016. The Board meets on a monthly basis – the first Thursday of every 
month, in the Council Chambers beginning at 3:00 p.m. 
 
The City Clerk’s office is accepting applications for the following Boards/Commission 
Vacancies:   

 Police Crime Prevention Commission:  1 partial-term vacancy, exp. October 2017 
Deadline date to apply: 08/12/16 
 

Any interested resident is encouraged to apply. To be considered for this volunteer 
position, a completed application must be received in the Office of the City Clerk by 4:30 
p.m. on the date listed above. Applications are available at www.ci.antioch.ca.us and at the 
City Clerk’s Office, City Hall, 200 H Street, Antioch, CA  94509, (925) 779-7009, Monday 

http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/notification-systems/
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/CityGov/agendas/
http://www.ci.antioch.ca.us/


 

 

 

 

 

through Friday, 8:30 a.m. to 4:30 p.m. Your interest and desire to serve our community is 
appreciated. Applications and resume can be emailed to cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us, faxed 
to 925-779-7007, sent by mail to the City Clerk or dropped off at City Hall at the Clerk’s 
Office. Appointees are required to file a FPPC Form 700 “Statement of Economic 
Interests” within 30 days of their appointment by the City Council. 
 
All City Elected Officials and Open Campaign Committees must submit the Fair Political 
Practices Commission (FPPC) Form 460 or Form 470 no later than August 1st to the City 
Clerk’s office covering the period January 1 to June 30, 2016. There were 3 late filers: 
One submitted their Form 460 one day late; one submitted their Form 460 2 days late; and 
the third will be filing theirs shortly. 
 
The Candidate Filing Period for two Council Members, Mayor, City Clerk and City 
Treasurer began on Monday, July 18 through 5 p.m. Friday, August 12.  
 
If an incumbent does not file for re-election, the Filing Period for that office will be extended 
to 5 p.m. Wednesday, August 17 for non-incumbents. 
 
Candidates must contact the City Clerk’s Office at (925) 779-7009 or email 
cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us to schedule an appointment to take out and to file Candidate 
nomination papers. 
 
The following Antioch residents have taken out nomination papers (and filed where noted) 
for the following elected offices: 
 
Mayor 

 Wade Harper (Incumbent) – Took out nomination papers on 07/19/16 

 Lori Ogorchock – Took out nomination papers on 07/20/16 

 Sean Wright – Official Candidate for Mayor 

 Gilbert “Gil” Murillo – Took out nomination papers on 07/27/16 
 
City Council (2 seats) 

 Mary Rocha (Incumbent) – Took out nomination papers on 07/18/16 

 Monica Wilson (Incumbent) – Took out nomination papers on 08/02/16 

 Karl Dietzel – Took out nomination papers on 07/19/16 

 Fred Rouse – Took out nomination papers on 07/20/16 

 Lamar Thorpe – Took out nomination papers on 07/19/16 

 Ken Turnage, II – Took out nomination papers on 07/29/16 
 
City Clerk 

 Arne Simonsen (Incumbent) – Took out nomination papers on 07/18/16 
 
City Treasurer 

 Donna Conley (Incumbent) – Official Candidate for City Treasurer 

mailto:cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us
mailto:cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us


 

 

 

 

 

As of June 25, 2016 there were 46,677 registered voters in the City of Antioch. 
 
The City Clerk updated the 2016 Candidate Briefing Papers for candidates who submit 
their nomination papers during the candidate filing period. The Candidate Briefing Papers 
contain information from every department in the City of Antioch as to their functions, 
responsibilities and challenges. It also includes contact information of Department Heads 
should a candidate wish to seek further information. 
 
Requests for City of Antioch public documents under the California Public Records Act 
must be sent to the City Clerk’s office. Request forms are available on the City Website 
and at the City Clerk’s Counter at City Hall. Requests can be made in person, by mail or 
email. Email requests must be sent to cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us. 
 
The City Clerk’s Office and the City Attorney are working together to draft new procedures 
for the handling of California Public Records Act requests by the various departments in 
the City. 
 
The City Clerk’s Office received 3 California Public Records Act requests which were 
forwarded to the appropriate departments for a response. 
 
 
HUMAN RESOURCES UPDATES 
  
Hires/Reclassifications/Promotions: 
 

 Kimoni Birden was hired as an Assistant Public Works Technician for the Public 
Works Department on Monday, August 1, 2016. 
   

Please join me in welcoming this employee to the City of Antioch.   
 
Recruitment Updates: 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate currently accepting applications through 
9/2/2016. 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepted applications through 7/1/2016, 
applications being reviewed, physical agility held on 7/22/2016, Police Trainee 
written exam held on 7/25/2016.  Oral Boards tentatively scheduled for 8/19/2016. 

 Police Trainee and Academy Graduate accepted applications through 6/3/2016, 
applications reviewed, physical agility held on 6/17/2016, Police Trainee written 
exam held on 6/20/2016, Oral boards held on 7/15/2016.  Eligibility list submitted to 
the Police Department. 

 Police Officer Lateral oral boards scheduled as they apply, eligibility list submitted to 
the Police Department.  

 Police Dispatcher Lateral accepted applications through 6/24/2016.  Oral boards 
held on 7/7/2016.  Eligibility list submitted to the Police Department. 

 Police Dispatcher accepted applications through 7/1/2016, applications being 

mailto:cityclerk@ci.antioch.ca.us


 

 

 

 

 

reviewed.  Written held 8/1/2016.  Oral boards tentatively scheduled for 8/24/2016. 

 Community Development Department selected a candidate for the Building 
Inspector position, hiring in process, tentative start date 8/15/2016. 

 Public Works Inspector for the Public Works Department accepted applications 
through 7/10/2016.  Oral boards held on 8/4/2016. 

 Administrative Assistant for the Parks and Recreation Department accepted 
applications through 6/24/2016.  Oral boards held on 7/21/2016.  Eligibility list 
submitted to the Parks & Recreation Department. 

 
Currently open recruitments include: 

 Police Officer Lateral (continuous) 

 Police Academy Graduate/Student (continuous) 

 Police Trainee (continuous) 

 Community Service Officers (CSO) 

 Collection Systems Worker 

 Animal Care Officer 
 

The City’s open recruitments can be found on the Human Resources page of the City 
website.  Follow the appropriate link(s) to apply through NEOGOV. 
 
 
INFORMATION SYSTEMS UPDATES 
 

Work orders opened/completed for the week: 110/104 
 

 Team made numerous edits to phones at Public Works 
 

 Team completed annual Equipment Replacement fund reconciliation. 
 

 Team generated end of month data archive tape backups. 
 

 Team began building replacement server for Public Works. 
 

 Team continues to work with PD vendor to resolve new mobile software upgrade 
issues. 

 

 Team performed maintenance tasks on Cogent machine to free up system 
resources. 

 

 Team re-imaged two PD vehicle MDS units. 
 

 Team created PC image of new HP model. 
 

 Team updated Code Enforcement iPad. 



 

 

 

 

 

ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Weekly Business Spotlight - The City of Antioch, as part our Rivertown Revitalization 
Project, is featuring businesses in the Rivertown Business District on the banks of the San 
Joaquin River in downtown Antioch.  This week’s business spotlight is on El Campanil 
Theatre. The historic theatre opened its doors on November 1, 1928 and was built, owned, 
and operated by Ferdinand Stamm and Ralph Beede, who were members of two Antioch 
pioneer families. At the time, it was well-known for its vaudeville entertainment and the 
various famous celebrities who performed there. In 2003, El Campanil Theatre 
Preservation Foundation purchased El Campanil Theatre and began the process of 
renovation with the goal of converting the building into a community performing arts venue. 
In a series of Q&A, which can be found on Twitter and Facebook, Rick Carraher of El 
Campanil Theatre Preservation Foundation provided us with a more in-depth look at the 
theatre and himself. 
 
Follow us out on Twitter!    Like us out on Facebook!  
Name:  CityofAntioch,CA    Name:  City of Antioch – City Hall 
Address:  @AntiochCAgov 
 
Rivertown Wine Walk: What a perfect afternoon to enjoy shopping, wine tasting and raffle 
prizes.  Local downtown merchants will be open with a variety of sales, raffles, food, 
crafts and fun! Wine Walk starts and ends at Elite Dance Wear, located at: 304 G Street! 
Free parking downtown. Limited Tickets are $8 and can be purchased at G St. Mercantile, 
Oddly Unique Antiques & Urban Jumble or Discount Tickets can be purchased online for 
only $6! at Eventbrite!  http://www.eventbrite.com/e/rivertown-wine-walk-tickets 
These local wineries will be pouring: Hannah Nicole Winery, George Antoniotti, Oak Ridge 
Winery, Bloomfield Vineyards, Tamayo Family Vineyards, Viano Vineyards, Wedl Wine 
Cellar, Cline Cellars, Lucky Star Wines, Rutherford Ranch, Wheelhouse Wine Cellars.   
When: Saturday August 6th 12:30-4:30PM with 5pm prize Draws! 
Where: Downtown  
Time: 12:30-4:30pm 
 
Downtown Plates Restaurant has opened!  “Plates” had a soft opening this week 
customers now have another restaurant option while visiting downtown. The menu has a 
variety of plates starting with “Teaser Plates” crab cakes, shrimp cocktail, nachos and 
wings. Unlimited fountain drinks, salads, burgers, steaks, and vegetables options for 
vegetarians. The Grand Opening is planned for Saturday August 20th   we will keep you 
updated on the detail in upcoming weeks. In the meantime, check them out and support 
out local downtown businesses. 
Address: 422 W 2nd  
Hours: 11-9pm weekdays 
11-10pm Saturday 
11-pm Sunday 
Phone: 757-8099 
 

https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
https://twitter.com/AntiochCAgov
http://www.eventbrite.com/e/rivertown-wine-walk-tickets


 

 

 

 

 

Grand Opening: this Saturday: Manic Mama Baby Boutique- baby store. There will be fun 
and goodies for kids, along with tamales, snacks, and drinks for adults. The store will be 
opened at 9am with the Grand Opening starting at noon. 
Address: 516 W 2nd  
Hours: 9am 
FB Page: https://www.facebook.com/manicmamababyboutique/ 
 
Now Opened for business: downtown Retailer and salon: Pretty Me Badd (PMB): is 
opened showcasing the latest in new clothing and styling available. 
516 W 2nd Street, suite A 
Phone: 252-3212 
FB Page: https://www.facebook.com/Pretty-Me-Badd-1699903013604986/ 
 
Antioch’s Future Growth: Zip code 94531 is one of the Bay Area's most promising, up-
and-coming neighborhoods in the East Bay according to this article in the . San Francisco 
Business Times: http://www.bizjournals.com/sanfrancisco/news/2016/07/25/east-bay-up-
and-coming-neighborhoods.html?ana=fbk 
 
The City’s First Marketing Video: As part of our economic development marketing 
strategy, the City has put out its first video marketing the City’s housing, parks, recreational 
sites, retail, programs, schools, and revitalization concept plans for downtown. The region 
as a whole is projected to grow in population and wealth. We are positioning Antioch for a 
renaissance period of economic growth and we welcome new businesses and families to 
make Antioch their home town. A key focus of this video is the Rivertown Revitalization 
Project and the City’s vision for a walkable transit-oriented downtown village that is 
anchored by high-end housing on each end, with Waldie Plaza as the central cultural hub 
just steps from Lynn House, Hard House, City Hall, Amtrak, our future ferry site and plenty 
of free parking.  ANTIOCH – Business and family friendly. Come grow with us! 
Vimeo:  https://vimeo.com/176676714 
YouTube: https://youtu.be/LPE_dj5XYdg 
 
 
ARTS & CULTURE 
 

Antioch Historical Society BBQ & Beer Fest  
The Antioch Historical Society is hosting a fundraiser BBQ & Beer Fest on Sunday, August 
21st, from noon to 3 PM. In addition to the great food, prepared by Antioch Lion's Club 
members, there will be two hours of great music by local band Tuck & Roll, you can tour 
both the Antioch Historical Society Museum and the Sports Legends Museum, along 
with viewing the new Firehouse exhibit. Tickets are on sale now.  
 
The BBQ & Beer Fest is sponsored by Republic Services, Sierra Nevada, Markstein Sales 
Co., Arts & Cultural Foundation of Antioch, Tuck & Roll, DPH Sound, Umpqua Bank, 
American Trophies and 19th Hole Casino. Proceeds will benefit the museum and will help 
them continue to document local history. 

https://www.facebook.com/manicmamababyboutique/
https://www.facebook.com/Pretty-Me-Badd-1699903013604986/
http://www.bizjournals.com/sanfrancisco/news/2016/07/25/east-bay-up-and-coming-neighborhoods.html?ana=fbk
http://www.bizjournals.com/sanfrancisco/news/2016/07/25/east-bay-up-and-coming-neighborhoods.html?ana=fbk
https://vimeo.com/176676714
https://youtu.be/LPE_dj5XYdg


 

 

 

 

 

Summer Concert Series - Downtown Free Saturday Summer Concerts Series: 
Summer is not the same without the City of Antioch’s summer concert series. Come and 
explore downtown and enjoy our family friendly music at Waldie Plaza, the center and 
heart of downtown river town. 
Time: 6-8 PM   
Location: Waldie Plaza (across from City Hall)   
Every Saturday, 6-8 PM, July 9th- August 27th 
 
August 6th: Toree McGee & Rodeo House  
Today's Country 
August 13th: Project 4   
 Punk, Soul, Latin & R&B  
August 20th: Touch of Class 
R&B / Funk, Oldies and Standards  
August 27th: Vocal-Ease & The Boogie Men 
Best Music of the 1940, '50's & '60s   
 
Web Page link: http://www.art4antioch.org/Lineup_Summer_Concerts_2016.asp 
Email Diane@Art4Antioch.org or call (925) 779-7018 (Monday-Thursday). 
 
El Campanil Theatre Coming Attractions 
Contact Information 
602 W 2nd Street in historic downtown Antioch  
Tickets are available online: www.ElCampanilTheatre.com  
Phone (925) 757-9500 or at the ticket office Monday – Friday from 10am- 2 pm 
 
Mariachi Tapatio de San Jose with 
Grupo Folklorico Los Laureles 
Sunday August 14, 2016 at 3:00 pm 
Reserved Seating 
  
Established in 1982 by Salvador Gonzalez, Mariachi Tapatio was created to share the 
tradition of authentic Mexican music with the entire Bay Area. With their musical 
excellence and reliability, Mariachi Tapatio has been captivating the hearts of audiences 
for over 34 years. With powerful voices and a superior sound, they have established 
themselves as the premier mariachi of Northern California. 
 
Laureles Company was established in 2008 by Maestra Ashley Lopez-Gonzalez. The 
professional company consists of over 25 dancers who have been trained by the top 
folklorico instructors of Mexico. Laureles Company has produced formal recitals for 8 
consecutive years, selling out each venue every year. Laureles Company has traveled all 
over California presenting their work. 
  
 
 

http://rodeohouse.com/
http://www.proj4band.com/
http://www.proj4band.com/
http://www.tocband.net/
http://www.tocband.net/
http://vocal-ease.com/
http://vocal-ease.com/
http://www.art4antioch.org/Lineup_Summer_Concerts_2016.asp
mailto:Diane@Art4Antioch.org
http://www.elcampaniltheatre.com/


 

 

 

 

 

International Film Showcase Presents 
Captain Abu Raed (Jordan) 
Sunday August 28, 2016   2:00 pm 
General Seating - No Charge to see this film - PAY WHAT YOU DECIDE 
 
Abu Raed is an old airport janitor who has always yearned of seeing the world but has 
never been able to afford to travel. One day a group of children in his poor neighborhood 
assume he is a pilot and beg him to share stories of the world outside of Amman, Jordan. 
Through imaginary tales a friendship forms and he finds the grim realities of the children's 
home life. He takes it upon himself to make a difference. 
  
El Campanil Theatre wants to encourage new patrons to discover our wonderful foreign 
film series. Many of you have never seen a foreign film, and we would like to make the 
experience easier for you to try it out. That said, our admission policy for this show will be:  
Tickets will be available to book in advance as usual, but there is no obligation for you to 
pay. After viewing the film you can then decide on a price which you think is suitable based 
on your experience. 
 
 
RECREATION UPDATES 

 The Fall Recreation Guide is now posted on the Recreation Department’s web site. 
Look for your own copy in the mail over the next few days!  There are experiences, 
programs, and activities for you, your family, and your friends.   

 Last week, campers participated in the final week of Coyote Hills Summer Day 
Camp; “Mission Impossible” Participants played the role of secret agents all week 
solving a variety of mysteries including the disappearance of Allie the Alligator! A 
spectacular time was had by all!  

 Overall, 330 Antioch school children enjoyed Coyote Hills Summer Day Camp; 
meeting new friends, learning new skills, and staying active with healthy activities 
and recreation. 

 On Thursday, nine 12-17 year olds teens started their six week series of Guitar 
classes held at the Antioch Community Center. This 6 week beginning class is 
designed to teach the fundamentals of reading notation, proper technique, rhythmic 
skills and interpretation. New research shows that playing an instrument changes 
the shape and power of the brain and may be used in therapy to improve cognitive 
skills!     

 More than 120 youth participated in the five week series of co-ed basketball 
summer camp. Last week was the final session; campers focused on basic skills 
designed to improve the players overall knowledge and their enjoyment of this great 
game. Fall basketball begins on August 20th and will concentrate on basketball 
training to prepare for upcoming leagues.   

 On Tuesday, more than 25 young teens dropped in for some open-gym time. This 
weekly open gym for middle-school aged teens remains popular and will continue 
through fall.  



 

 

 

 

 

 Last week, more than 45 school-age youth participated in “Adventures in Fun and 
Fitness” the mobile recreation program at City Park and Contra Loma Estates Park.  
Sponsored by Kaiser Permanente, the program promotes healthy eating and 
exercise through fun recreational activities during the summer months.  Kids 
participated in friendly games of tag, and created paper airplanes, and cooked 
peach and pineapple quesadillas in the solar ovens.  

 Last week, staff held some last minute planning meetings for the Family Sports Day 
program in collaboration with the Antioch Sports Legends – mark your calendar for 
August 13th and bring your family to the museum and learn about sports and sports 
history in Antioch. 

 Water Park front desk staff continues to accept Birthday Party reservations – a new 
order of birthday party cups has been placed to accommodate the end of the 
season parties. 

 Last week, staff began advertising and marketing late summer swim lessons, water 
aerobics, and lap swim; the Water Park season will shift hours beginning the week 
of August 15th. 

 The Antioch Council of Teens (ACT) remains busy this summer. They will distribute 
their care packages to the homeless on August 7th at 1pm at the Don Brown 
Homeless Shelter in Antioch.  The teens received numerous donations including 
cans of tuna, jars of peanut butter, toothbrushes, toothpastes, chap sticks, and 
blankets.  

 The A.C.T. is planning a teen kayaking trip for Saturday September 24th. This trip 
will last 1.5 hours and give the teens a guided tour along the shoreline. All teens are 
encouraged to register – registration will open August 15th. 

 On Tuesday, the maintenance team worked on correcting landscape maintenance 
deficiencies with the City’s Park Maintenance Contractor. 

 On Wednesday and Thursday, Water Distribution Staff assisted the Recreation 
Department with locating a water line and repairing a drinking fountain at the Water 
Park.  

 On Wednesday, maintenance staff worked with the City’s alarm vendor to correct 
an alarm deficiency at the Worth Shaw Sports Complex. The System is functioning 
properly at this time. 

 Throughout the week, maintenance staff worked with local jurisdictions having 
authority over the Spray Park construction to coordinate necessary progress 
inspections. 

 On Monday, the last session of weekday summer swim lessons started. Newly 
trained Water Safety Instructors are shadowing experienced instructors to prepare 
for classes of their own. 

 Last week, Water Park Swim Instructor’s prepared for the arrival of a new cabinet 
which will provide the instructors with space for records and resources – small steps 
that improve the quality of Antioch’s swim lesson program and customer service for 
families.  

 On Tuesday, 15 tots with their parents came out to get cool by the pool for Toddler 
Tuesday at the Antioch Water Park!  



 

 

 

 

 

 Friday, August 5th is Olympics Day at the Antioch Water Park! Children will be able 
to participate in activities earn their bronze, silver, and gold medals while enjoying 
their day at the Water Park. Make the most of your summer and BE COOL BY THE 

POOL!!  
 

Senior Center Services 

 Last week, 396 affordable healthy meals were served through the C.C. Café. The 
daily lunch and socialization help prevent heart attacks, depression, asthma and 
congestive heart failure. No membership or income requirements are required to eat 
at the C.C. Cafe. The nutrition program is a partnership with Contra Costa County 
and the City of Antioch. 

 Staff continued reaching out to vendors for the Resource Fair and began processing 
applications from contacted vendors. The Resource Fair includes businesses, 
health organizations, non-profits, and medical practitioners within Antioch and 
throughout Contra Costa County. The Resource Fair is scheduled on September 
30th. Mark your calendars! 

 On Tuesday, staff attended the Antioch Senior Citizen’s Club monthly Board of 
Director’s meeting. A nominating committee for the upcoming Board elections was 
formed. 

 Last week, staff began the design and development of the September/October 
Newsletter. 

 On Wednesday, 20 seniors enjoyed Movie Mania: “Concussion” starring Will Smith. 

 Also on Wednesday, Trinket Treasures took place and there were 4 vendors set up 
in the morning to assist visiting seniors. 

 To date the Senior Club has received new and renewal membership applications 
from 909 seniors. 

 Friday is the Senior Citizen’s Club monthly Potluck and Bingo evening. Fun times! 
 
 
COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT UPDATES 
 
Planning:  
 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 78 

 Work on the Downtown Specific Plan continues and a comprehensive update will be 
provided to the City Council on August 23, 2016.  

 
Building Permit Activity: 

 

 Permits issued 73 

 Inspections requested 214 

 Public inquiries responded to via email/phone/counter 232 
 

 



 

 

 

 

 

After receiving a report of a fire at 2104 Spanos Street the Acting Building Official along 
with Code Enforcement made a site inspection.  The fire did minimal damage but major dry 
rot was noticed to the upstairs balcony and 2 units had to be red tagged.  As a result a site 
inspection was made at each apartment on July 28th.  A list of substandard issues were 
noted and sent to each property owner to obtain building permits to correct the problems. 

 
Code Enforcement: 

 Cases Followed Up On 233 

 New Cases Opened 111 

 Posted Sub-Standard 1 

 Citations Issued 5 

 Warrants Obtained and Served 0 

 Cases Closed 71 

 Blight & Rubbish Removal (in yards) 136  

 Graffiti Removal 0 

 Shopping Carts Removed 42 

 Demand to Title for Cost Recovery 2 

 Demands to property owners 10 

 Special Assessment Liens recorded 2  

 Prepare & Record Release of Lien 1 

 Phone messages reporting violations 40 

 Web Reports 44 
 

 Spanos St. – During a proactive building inspection with the Building Division, 1 
carport posted as a dangerous structure, 4 Notice & Orders issued and 10 Notice of 
Violations issued. 
 

 Code Enforcement is working on compiling the CDBG report for the 2015-2016 fiscal 
year.  

 
Environmental Resources:  

 CRV recycling centers - There are currently no recycling centers in Antioch to cash 
in your bottles and cans.  We know that this is a huge inconvenience for our 
residents and we are trying to communicate with the State on the issue.  Over 800 
recycling centers have closed statewide this year due to falling scrap values and 
delays in the way payments to them are calculated by the State.  Staff is trying to 
get information from the State on what you can do to get your CRV back from the 
stores selling beverage containers.  For recycling center locations near us, please 
visit www.bottlesandcans.com.   

 ECO your Pokémon Go!  While you and your family are out enjoying the summer 
and our open spaces on your quest to capture Pokémon, please keep preservation 
of them in mind.  This week’s Eco-Poké tip is to avoid vampire power.  By now you 
have realized how quickly playing Pokémon Go! drains your phone’s battery. 

http://www.bottlesandcans.com/


 

 

 

 

 

However keeping your phone plugged in when it is fully charged or leaving your 
charger plugged in when not in use can still draw power.  To learn more, visit 
http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy14osti/60461.pdf.  Consider using a smart power strip so 
that you don’t have to unplug your charger when not in use.  Don’t have one?  
Schedule a Green House Call with the CYES program and get one for free! (See 
next bullet below)  

 This summer marks the 5th summer that residents can take advantage of FREE 
Energy Audits & Mini-Retrofits through CA Youth Energy Services.  It doesn’t matter 
if you live in a house, apartment, own or rent!  Get new hardware, save money & 
help the environment -ALL FOR FREE! Call 510-665-1501x5 to sign up. 

 Environmental Resources joined NextDoor as an agency member.  Our first post 
was to promote waste prevention at National Night Out events.  We checked out 
one of our clearstream recycling containers for a block captain to collect recyclables 
generated from their event and received several positive comments for our effort.  
Staff will be coordinating with other departments to post safety/community related 
programs and tips out to our residents through this app. 

 The first Oil Filter Exchange as part of our regional Used Motor Competitive Grant 
will be held at the Brentwood Auto Zone on July 30th.   As this was the first event, it 
was not a high turnout.  About 6 surveys/pledges were filled out.  The next event will 
be August 27th, at the Pittsburg O’Reilly Store.  For more information visit 
www.ownyourstreets.org or on Facebook at www.facebook.com/ownyourstreets  

 Free Composting Workshop, Sat Aug 13th, 9-11am, 779-6137 to sign up by 
Wednesday August 10th. 

 
 

CDBG: 
The CDBG Consultant is on vacation for the next 2 weeks. 
 

 Preparation of the Performance Evaluation Report (CAPER) for FY 2015-16 will 
commence soon and is due to HUD no later than September 30th. 
 

 Council will be conducting a Study Session on August 23rd to review and consider 
any changes in the City’s needs, and funding priorities for the next three-year grant 
cycle.  The Public Hearing to finalize the priorities will be held September 27th, and 
the 2017-20 Grant Cycle Kickoff will be held October 6th from 2-4 p.m. at the 
Concord Senior Center.  New applications WILL be accepted at this time. 
 

 The draft Analysis of Impediments to Fair Housing Choice, covering 2017-20, will 
also be considered at the August 23rd Study Session, and recommended for 
adoption later that evening or on September 27th, depending on feedback. 

 
 
 
 

http://www.nrel.gov/docs/fy14osti/60461.pdf
http://www.ownyourstreets.org/
http://www.facebook.com/ownyourstreets


 

 

 

 

 

Homeless: 
Homeless Outreach – Contra Costa will once again have homeless outreach services in 
the County.  Daytime outreach will start in September and consist of two two-person 
teams, one dedicated to East County and the other to serve Central and West County.  
Evening outreach will likely begin by early December with one team, and may be 
enhanced to two teams.  All teams will report to a single Coordinator to ensure seamless 
collaboration and transition between day and night.  All teams will receive the same 
training, utilize the same protocols, and be based on the same model of service delivery.  
This new outreach model was the winning design in the State ESG competition, held 
recently.  Day teams and the Coordinator will be County-run, and the night services are 
presently being sought in the Coordinated Entry RFP which is due in early August.  If no 
other viable candidates are found for evening outreach, the County will likely contract for 
that function as well.  
 
Project Homeless Connect will be held at the County Fairgrounds in Antioch on 
Thursday, October 13th, from 9 am to 3 pm.  Homeless Connect is a one-day, one-stop 
event that provides on-site healthcare, social services and housing resources to persons 
experiencing homelessness.  Community members who would like to learn more about 
volunteering can register here: http://goo.gl/forms/PIVDeW2txMdH902C2 
 
Drought Updates: 
While this winter brought us enough rainfall and snow pack to make it through the dry 
season, conservation is still vital and many prohibited uses are still being enforced.  Visit 
www.antiochwater.com for the list of prohibited water uses. 
 
July Enforcement 

Water Waste Complaints:  6 How many public complaints of water waste or 
violation of conservation rules were received during 
the reporting month? 

 

 

Contact Follow-ups:          3 How many contacts (written or verbal) were made with 
customers for actual or alleged water waste or for a 
violation of water conservation rules? 

 

 

Warning Actions:              3 How many formal warning actions (e.g.: written 
notifications, warning letters, door hangers) were 
issued for water waste or for a violation of 
conservation rules? 

 

 

 
   
 
 
 

http://goo.gl/forms/PIVDeW2txMdH902C2
http://www.antiochwater.com/


 

 

 

 

 

Last Week’s Irrigation Repairs and Service: 
 

 Parks Citywide: Water is now running at 80% of 2013 summer water use, with the 
exception of the Recycled Water Parks which are at 100% with no water restrictions. 
Those Parks are: City, Chichibu, Fairview and Mountaire. 

 Community Park: 10 broken sprinklers were replaced.  One valve solenoid was 
replaced. 

 Chichibu Park: 3 broken sprinklers were replaced, and 3 inoperative valves were 
rewired for proper operation. 

 Dallas Ranch Park: An irrigation controller malfunction was repaired and it is now 
working correctly. 

 Jacobsen Park: 7 sprinklers were replaced. 

 Meadowbrook Park: 8 sprinklers were replaced. 

 Mira Vista Hills Park: 4 inoperative valves were electrically traced, rewired, repaired 
and are now functioning. 

 Williamson Ranch: 1 inoperative turf valve was replaced. 

 Golf Course Rd. – 1 controller solenoid replaced. 

 Falcon Ct. – 1 sprinkler repaired. 

 Davi Ct. – 1 sprinkler repaired. 

 Via Dora Dr. – Capped unused leaking mainline. 

 Graphite Ct. – 1 sprinkler repaired. 

 Dallas Ranch Rd. – 1 sprinkler repaired and 1 valve rebuilt. 

 Davison Dr. – 1 sprinkler repaired and 1 controller reprogrammed. 

 Matterhorn Ct. – 1 valve rebuilt. 

 Deer Valley Rd. – 1 valve rebuilt. 

 Mokelumne Dr. – 1 sprinkler repaired. 
 
 

PUBLIC WORKS UPDATES 
 

Administration 

 2016 Pavement Management Program being constructed throughout the City is 
nearing completion.  In addition to various residential streets, the $2.6 million 
asphalt pavement roadway rehabilitation project will include major arterial streets, 
such as Lone Tree Way, James Donlon Blvd., Somersville Road, Buchanan Road, 
Golf Course Road, Hillcrest Avenue, and is scheduled to be completed later this 
month. 

 Contra Costa County Public Works Department will perform road work on Marsh 
Creek Road from the Brentwood city limits at the Marsh Creek Reservoir to the 
Clayton city limits at Pine Lane, starting July 25, 2016 to August 12, 2016.  The 
work will occur Monday through Friday between the hours of 8:00 a.m. and 6:00 
p.m. to resurface the road. 
 



 

 

 

 

 

Engineering & Development Services 

 City-owned cell sites, various locations:  Staff is performing site visits and review of 
land leases, 100% construction drawings, consent letters, photo-sims and related 
technical reports and materials in response to various applications for equipment 
upgrades and site modifications. 

 Delta Courtyard Apartments, located at 701 and 810 Wilbur Avenue, a 126-unit 
multi-family apartment complex:  Staff is preparing conditions of approval for Pacific 
West Communities’ application.  A Planning Commission hearing is scheduled for 
September 9th. 

 The Habit Burger, a new restaurant development, located at 2424 Mahogany Way:  
The project was approved at the July 20th Planning Commission meeting.  Staff is 
reviewing construction drawings for building permit issuance. 

 Laurel Ranch, a 180-unit housing development by Richland Communities, located 
at the eastern terminus of existing Laurel Road and west of Highway 4:  The project 
was recommended to the City Council for approval at the July 20th Planning 
Commission meeting.  

 Olive Groves Subdivision, 263 single-family detached senior housing units with 
assisted living facility, commercial uses and open space:  Residential portion gated 
with private streets.  Staff is preliminarily reviewing the PDP-16-01 application.  

 Park Ridge Phase I, a 123-unit housing development by Davidon Homes, located 
west of Canada Valley Road and east of Highway 4:  The subdivision plan and map 
checks have been completed and staff is working with the developer to form a 
benefit district to fund offsite improvements.  Staff is reviewing proposed Slatten 
Ranch Road infrastructure improvements and expects to bring the subdivision to 
Council for approval in October 2016. 

 SR4 (Segment 2) Contra Loma Blvd. Interchange/‘G’ Street Overcrossing Project:  
The project has been accepted by the State.  The City is working with Caltrans to 
complete the punch list.  

 SR4 (Segment 3A) ‘A’ Street/Lone Tree Way Interchange, Cavallo Road/Garrow 
Drive Undercrossing Project:  Staff prepared a punch list for Caltrans’ contractor to 
complete.  There will be lane closures in the northbound and southbound directions 
of A Street / Lone Tree Way between Rossi Avenue and E. Tregallas Road from 
9:00 am to 3:00 pm.  Pedestrians and motorists are advised to exercise caution 
while travelling through these areas.   

 SR4 (Segment 3B) Hillcrest Avenue Interchange and BART Tunnel Project:  Staff 
prepared a punch list for Caltrans’ contractor to complete.  There will be lane 
closures in both directions on Hillcrest Avenue between Larkspur Drive and Sunset 
Drive from 9:00 am to 3:00 pm.  The contractor plans to switch to the new traffic 
signals on Hillcrest Avenue on Thursday, August 11th, at 9 a.m.  Pedestrians and 
motorists are advised to exercise caution while travelling through this area.   

 Vineyard Self-Storage, located at E. 18th Street/Vineyard Drive:  Staff is preparing 
conditions of approval for American Recess’ application.  A Planning Commission 
hearing is scheduled for September 9th. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Aviano, an approved 533 unit housing development located west of the current 
terminus of Hillcrest Avenue, east and north of Dozier-Libby Medical High School:  
Staff is working with developer on park extension. First phase of construction 
documents submitted. Reviewing plans for 3rd plan check. 

 Working on creating Community Facilities Districts for FUA 1.  

 Tabora Gardens, a senior apartment complex on James Donlon and Tabora Drive:  
Returned 3rd plan check comments for revision.  

 Child Care Education Building in Williamson Ranch Plaza:  Returned 3rd plan check 
comments. 
 

Capital Improvements Division 

 Country Hills Drive and Vista Grande Drive Water Main Replacement:  A-S 
Pipelines, Inc. is performing surface restoration and trench paving on Country Hills 
Drive and utility boxes are being adjusted to the appropriate grades through the 
work area.  Pavement striping and markers will be replaced next week. 

 Sunset Booster Pump Station Replacement:  JMB Construction is installing the 
temporary booster pump station and associated piping.  Testing of this system is 
expected to be performed next week.  

 Water Treatment Plant Disinfection Improvements:  Staff will be meeting in the near 
future to discuss the desired chemicals and concentrations to be used as part of the 
new disinfection process.  

 Marina Boat Launch Facility Restroom:  Staff is awaiting the response from 
California Department of Parks and Recreation, Division of Boating and Waterways 
on the City’s proposed design, construction and maintenance schedules.  

 Downtown Sanitary Sewer Rehabilitation:  Staff is developing draft project plans 
and specifications.  

 North East Annexation Infrastructure Improvements:  City Council is to consider 
awarding the consultant service agreement with BKF Engineering at the August 9, 
2016 meeting to provide engineering services and to prepare preliminary plans, 
estimates and studies for the planning and the design of infrastructure 
improvements needed to serve the newly annexed Area 1 and 2B. 

 2016 Pavement Management Program:  MCK Services, Inc. completed the 
pavement rehabilitation activities throughout the City and is working on replacing 
the traffic signal loops.  The project included improvements to major arterial streets 
such as Lone Tree Way, James Donlon Blvd., Somersville Road, Buchanan Road, 
Golf Course Road, Hillcrest Ave. and various residential streets north of Highway 4.  
The project is expected to be completed by August 19, 2016. 

 Transportation Impact Fee Study:  Staff is working with the consultant, EPS, to 
finalize the land use forecasts, the transportation improvement list, the network to 
be used in the traffic model, and proposed fee.  EPS has developed several 
scenarios for the fees; the final draft Fee Study will be presented to the City Council 
for public review and comments at the September 13, 2016 meeting. 



 

 

 

 

 

 Prewett Water Park Improvements:  Sierra Valley Construction is continuing work 
on the playground and the spray ground facilities.  Both projects are scheduled to 
be completed in September 2016. 

 
Water Treatment Plant 

 Water treatment plant maintenance staff cleaned the under drain system on two 
drying beds at the sludge handling facility. 

 Cleaned Solar Bee’s in the Antioch Municipal Reservoir to ensure adequate mixing 
of the water. 

 Completed plumbing work on sink faucets at the water plant facility. 

 Took several hydrant pressure readings for contractors working on our water 
system. 

 Completed routine inspections at all water treatment facilities. 

 Made repairs to chemical lines at the water plant. 

 Placed new chemical totes on line for service. 
 
Water Distribution 

 Water Distribution staff had 214 stops for water service including disconnections. 

 Water Distribution staff had a total of 51 USA tickets completed for utility location. 

 Water Distribution meter reading has now started for the month of August. 

 Water Distribution staff issued two drought notices this week. 

 The State Water Board has extended water conservation prohibitions through 
January 2017.  Water staff has submitted the required localized “stress test” 
information to the State Water Board.  Results should be available shortly and will 
indicate the City’s new conservation goal. 

 Staff continues to monitor water meters and usage at all City buildings and parks for 
water conservation. 

 Staff continues to respond to drought hotline inquiries. 

 Staff responded to customer calls regarding water maintenance issues city wide. 

 Staff installed a new recycled water hydrant at Mountaire Park. 

 Staff replaced a meter on E. 15th St. 

 Staff replaced a water service on Hilliard Cir. 

 Staff replaced a water service on Sunset Ln.   

 Staff continues State mandated annual backflow testing. 

 Staff performed city wide preventative maintenance on fire hydrants and water 
quality flushing.  

 Staff hauled off green waste, asphalt and concrete for recycling, as well as cleaned 
up debris at the city’s Fulton yard. 

 Central Stores staff cleared debris, graffiti and household items from Fulton 
Shipyard Rd. boat ramp area. 

 Central Stores staff cleared debris and graffiti from Amtrak platform.  
 



 

 

 

 

 

Public Works Operations – Parks and Landscape 

 Citywide Fire Abatement:  The City Fire Abatement Program continued this week 
with Citywide Zones 2, 4 and 5. All three zones were completed.  Also completed 
were the two Somersville Road/James Donlon Drive City Parcels.  Fire Abatement 
is now 98% completed. 

 Playground and Park Safety Inspections:  Completed at Hillcrest and Jacobsen 
Park. Follow-up inspections were performed at Chichibu Park. 

 Chichibu Park:  The Chichibu Sister City Delegation was here this week visiting the 
Antioch City Hall, Police Department, Black Diamond Mines, Somersville Towne 
Center, and for the highlight of the trip, their namesake, Chichibu Park.  This year 
marks the 49th Anniversary of our Sister City Designation.  

 Chichibu Park:  Replaced three broken sprinklers and rewired three inoperative 
valves for proper operation. 

 Community Park:  Replaced ten broken sprinklers and a valve solenoid. 

 Dallas Ranch Park:  Repaired an irrigation controller malfunction. 

 Jacobsen Park:  Replaced seven sprinklers. 

 Meadowbrook Park:  Replaced eight sprinklers. 

 Mira Vista Hills Park:  Inspected, rewired and repaired four inoperative valves. 

 Williamson Ranch:  Replaced an inoperative turf valve. 

 Tree Removal Permits:  Issued for 4514 Fawn Hill Way and Country Hills Drive for 
PG&E easement work. 

 Irrigation:  Repaired 79 irrigation leaks on City property. 

 Spot Spray:  Deer Valley Rd. medians, Police Department, Delta Fair Blvd., Auto 
Center Dr., and James Donlon Blvd. medians. 

 Trim Crews:  Hillcrest Ave., Eagleridge Dr., Deer Valley Rd. rights of way, Public 
Works Maintenance Service Center, James Donlon Blvd., and 4th St. 

 Courts Trimmed:  Completed the annual courts trimming and cleanup. 

 Weed:  Somersville Rd., Lone Tree Way medians, and James Donlon Blvd. rights of 
way. 

 New Controller:  Installed a new 48 station controller at Harbour Park. 

 Tree Removals:  Dallas Ranch Rd., Black Diamond Dr., and 4th St. 
 

Public Works Operations – Street Maintenance 

 Graffiti Abatement:  Removed graffiti from City property in numerous areas. 

 Signs:  Replaced 17 existing signs due to poor reflectivity. 

 Potholes:  Filled four potholes. 

 Striping:  Painted 185 feet of 12 inch white crosswalks and 40 stencils.  

 Completed the red curb painting project, which included the last 60 of 462 courts. 

 Thermoplastic:  Re-striped stop bars and parking stalls utilizing 600 pounds. 
 



 

 

 

 

 

Public Works Utilities – Collections Division 

 Calls for Sewer Service:  Received and responded to six calls for service from the 
public.  Responding crews televised 175 linear feet of public sewer laterals 
connecting to the City’s sewer system. 

 Sewer Mains:  Daily preventative maintenance performed on over 24,631 linear feet 
of sewer main lines.   

 Quarterly Sewer Main Cleaning:  The route schedule is under review to increase 
inspection frequency of identified priority locations and integrate a proactive 
preventative cleaning schedule for these pipelines. 

 Sewer Lateral Maintenance Program (SLMP):  Repaired four laterals that were 
severely damaged requiring immediate repairs and televised four laterals. 

 Manhole Inspection Program:  Crews inspected 112 manholes.  Manholes are 
inspected for loose lids, debris, locking mechanisms, and status of infrastructure for 
future maintenance and rehabilitation. We are updating the program and processes 
for integration in our computerized maintenance management system. 

 Sanitary Sewer Overflow (SSO) Reduction Program:  Staff is working on formal 
inspection criteria to inspect manholes in rural areas.  The use of “SMART 
Manholes” in strategic areas will be utilized that will alert leadership staff within the 
division of potential SSOs.  This program will also address the need for locking 
mechanisms. 

 Closed Caption Televising (CCTV):  Crews televised 3,563 feet of sewer main lines 
this past week.  The CCTV Preventative Maintenance crew inspects sewer mains to 
identify the condition and causes of blockages and SSOs.  

 National Pollutant Discharge Elimination System (NPDES):  Crews removed 118 
yards of trash and green waste from the Lindsay Detention Basin and East Antioch 
Creek. Weed abated 5.88 acres of low water line access to channels from the 
aforementioned areas.  These activities ensure the City meets the Federal Clean 
Water Act requirements of municipalities discharging storm water into waterways.  
Proactive preventative maintenance is restricted to the months of April through 
October. 
 

Public Works Operations – Fleet Division 

 Preventative Maintenance:  19 services on City vehicles as scheduled. 

 Unscheduled Repairs:  43 unscheduled necessary repairs to City vehicles. 
 

Public Works Operations – Municipal Marina 

 The Marina responded to six berthing inquiries and provided four facility tours. 

 The new automated fuel dock is in operation offering extended hours of self-serve 
fueling from 6 am-10 pm daily giving greater flexibility and ease in fueling. 

 Billing:  Completed deposit refunds for existing customers. 

 Maintenance:  Repaired a water pipe leak on C-34.  Cleared a three foot boarder on 
both sides of the trail using a brush cutter.  Weed abated the back trail walkway, 
and completed spray painting PVC water/sewer line.  Power washed all of A and B 
docks and repainted worn knee boards.  Moved dock box to B-04.  Removed heavy 



 

 

 

 

 

trash and broken glass in the Marina parking lot, and removed debris and wooden 
logs from the Marina basin. 

 Assisted the Contra Costa Sherriff’s Department and the Antioch Public Works 
Streets Department in removing a wreck at the boat launch ramp. 

 Advertising and Outreach:  Approved advertisements placed in Yachtsman 
magazine reaching over 40,000 boaters.  Craigslist advertisements placed in Bay 
Area, Stockton, Sacramento, Monterey, and Santa Cruz listings.  Advertising 
automated self fueling station on Craigslist. 
 

Public Works Operations – Facility Maintenance Division 

 Animal Shelter:  Repaired the main kitchen sink and installed a new faucet in the 
classroom area. 

 Chichibu Park:  Replaced missing beams and repaired concrete around the 
horseshoe pit. 

 Community Park:  Completed the concession stand roof painting project. 

 Marina:  Installed an air conditioning unit in the gas station control room. 

 Public Works:  Completed the fuel island painting project. 
 
GIS Division 

 PD emergency services maps:  Complete. 

 2016 City base map:  Complete, awaiting QA/QC. 

 Storm basin entry emergency response map:  70% complete. 

 Continued collection system data updates:  95% complete. 

 Began collection system grid map updates:  50% complete. 

 Began streets centerline update:  10% complete. 

 Began streets bi-directional centerline update:  15% complete. 

 Began City building imprint update:  25% complete. 
 
 
POLICE DEPARTMENT UPDATES 
 

 On 8/4/16 at 4:16 am, a resident in the 2500 block of Desrys Blvd. was awakened 
by a loud noise and found three unknown males inside her house. She screamed 
and they fled out the back door and over the fence into Turner Elementary. The 
loss is unknown, but it appears they entered through an open back door. An 
extensive search and police K-9 track brought negative results. 

 On 8/3/16 at 9:32 pm, an officer was driving through the 7-11 lot at 2700 Hillcrest 
Ave. when he was flagged down regarding a theft that just occurred. The clerk 
pointed out 46 year old Leontuan Ward, who was sitting in a vehicle in the parking 
lot, and stated he had just entered the store and placed several items into his pants 
pockets. Ward was contacted and found to be on probation for theft and had a 
warrant for his arrest. During a search of his person, several stolen items were 
recovered from his pants pockets. Officers attempted to contact the owner of the 
vehicle Ward was driving, who lives in Vallejo. Vallejo PD was contacted and 



 

 

 

 

 

coincidentally, VPD was at the vehicle’s owner’s residence taking a missing 
persons report. Vallejo PD was notified that Antioch PD would be arresting Ward 
and that Ward could not provide any information as to the whereabouts of the 
vehicle’s owner other than downtown Antioch. The vehicle was towed and stored 
and all information was passed onto Vallejo PD. Ward was booked into county jail. 

 On 8/3/16 at 5:00 am, the Antioch Police Department SWAT team and Gang Unit 
assisted the Safe Streets Task Force in serving two search warrants in the City of 
Antioch. One was in the 2000 block of Sugar Pine St. and the other was in the 
1400 block of Viera Ave.  The Safe Streets Task Force served search warrants at 
20 different locations in the county regarding an investigation of the Norteno 
criminal street gang.  Over 20 known gang members were taken into custody.   

 On 8/3/16 at 12:37 am, officers pulled behind a gold Mazda with no license plates. 
They conducted a traffic stop on the vehicle for a traffic violation in the area of E St. 
and W. 6th St.  As the officers were making the stop, another officer advised over 
the radio that a similar vehicle had been stolen earlier in the day.  A records check 
on the VIN confirmed the vehicle was indeed reported stolen out of Antioch this 
same day. Officers contacted the driver of the Mazda, 20 year old Marianna Eagle, 
who stated she just bought the car today. However, she could not provide any 
information as to whom she had bought it from, where she bought it, or any contact 
information on the seller. The vehicle's owner was contacted and stated he did not 
know Eagle. Eagle was arrested and booked into county jail for auto theft. 

 On 8/3/16 at 12:12 am, an adult male called dispatch stating he was being followed 
by someone that was armed with a stick.  Dispatch could hear the caller yelling for 
someone to stop and then choking sounds.  Officers found the caller down on the 
sidewalk in the area of Country Hills Dr. and Whitetail Dr. The caller appeared to 
be having a seizure.  While officers were waiting for an ambulance to arrive, the 
caller had a second seizure. Due to the seizures, he was unable to give a 
statement regarding what happened to him.  Officers circulated the area and no 
other persons were located. The caller was transported to the hospital and was 
found to have no physical injuries and no recollection of what occurred.  An 
informational report was taken. 

 On 8/2/16 at 11:52 pm, a vehicle occupied by four adult males was stopped for 
expired registration in the area of Wilbur Ave. and Marie Ave. Officers noticed a 
short barrel rifle in plain view in the rear seat.  All four subjects were Norteno gang 
members and arrested without incident.  

 On 8/2/16 at 9:31 pm, officers contacted the occupant of a suspicious vehicle at 
East Madill St. and A St.  The occupant, 41 year old Johnny Ramirez and was 
found to have a parole violation warrant.  Ramirez was arrested and booked into 
county jail. 

 On 8/2/16 at 1:34 pm, officers were dispatched to a suspicious vehicle call in the 
area of Mahogany Way and Spanos St. They contacted 54 year old Michael Jiles 
who was found to have a warrant for his arrest for various theft and drug charges. 
During a search of Jiles, the officer located approximately 1/2 ounce of 
methamphetamine in his armband. He was booked into county jail. 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 On 8/2/16 at 7:26 am, an officer was in the area of W 19th and D St. when he 
located an occupied stolen F350 pickup. He followed the vehicle to westbound 
Hwy 4 where another officer joined him at Contra Loma Blvd. The driver failed to 
yield and fled westbound. The pursuit was terminated near Bailey Rd. due to 
speeds and traffic conditions.  

 On 8/1/16 at 10:11 pm, two vehicles were possibly racing each other south bound 
on Hillcrest Ave. at Golden Bear Dr.  when they both lost control of their respective 
vehicles and crashed causing damage to city owned trees. Two occupants of one 
vehicle were transported by ambulance to the hospital for non life threatening 
injuries. 

 On 8/1/16 at 9:50 pm, during a pedestrian contact at Joe’s Liquors, 1911 D St., 
officers located methamphetamine in the possession of 48 year old Edward 
Ferogiaro.  He was issued a citation for the possession and released at the scene. 

 On 8/1/16 at 2:06 pm, officers were dispatched to a complaint of transients setting 
up camp near the 2800 block of Valencia Ln. 33 year old Jamal McClinton was 
contacted at the camp and found to have three no-cite warrants.  McClinton was 
arrested and booked into county jail. 

 On 8/1/16 at 1:47 pm, officers responded to the area of E 18th St. and Cavallo Rd. 
for a report of shots fired. Nothing was immediately located in the area, but a victim 
was eventually contact in the 2700 block of Patricia Ave. The victim stated he’s had 
an on-going dispute with a male who is known to him.  Today, the male shot at the 
victim as he drove home on Cavallo Rd. The victim’s vehicle was struck several 
times, but there were no injuries. While searching the area for the suspect’s 
vehicle, officers contacted 32 year old Deandre Brewer in the area of 13th St. and 
D St. It was determined that Brewer was not involved with the shooting, but had a 
warrant for his arrest. Brewer was booked into county jail. The shooting 
investigation is on-going. 

 On 7/31/16 at 10:00 pm, an officer contacted 35 year old John Sanborn at the 
Executive Inn located at 515 E. 18th St.  Sanborn is on probation for narcotics 
convictions consented to a search of his person.  During the search, the officer 
located suspected methamphetamine along with shaved keys.  Sanborn was 
arrested without incident and later booked into county jail. 

 On 7/31/16 at 9:00 pm, an officer observed a vehicle driving at a high rate of speed 
through the intersection of W18th St. and A St.  The officer conducted a traffic stop 
and contacted the driver, 26 year old Mario Farias, who displayed signs and 
symptoms of intoxication.  As the officer attempted to have Farias exit the vehicle, 
he tried to start the engine.  A brief struggle ensued and Farias was taken into 
custody.  During a search of the vehicle a loaded .45 caliber revolver was found 
underneath the driver’s seat.  Farias was arrested without further incident and 
booked into county jail for DUI, resisting arrest, and the loaded firearm. 

 On 7/31/16 at 7:03 pm, officers responded to the 2100 block of Aspen Way on a 
report of a male riding a dirt bike who lost control while doing a wheelie, and 
crashed into the residence.  As officers arrived, the male fled on foot.  A perimeter 



 

 

 

 

 

was quickly established and the suspect, 22 year old Michael Salt, was found 
hiding in the bushes in the In-Shape gym parking lot.  Salt was extremely 
intoxicated and had moderate visible injuries.  A computer check revealed Salt had 
a warrant for his arrest, however due to injuries sustained during the collision, he 
was transported and later admitted into the hospital. Salt was arrested and 
released pending further investigation due to his injuries at this time. 

 On 7/31/16 at 9:48 am, two neighbors in the 2900 block of Almondridge Dr. began 
arguing over a disputed debt. One neighbor pulled a knife and attempted to open it 
while the other neighbor tackled him and knocked the knife from his hand. The two 
fell to the ground where they began fighting. When officers arrived, the neighbor 
who started the fight was arrested without incident and booked in county jail on a 
felony and two misdemeanors. The knife was recovered near the location of the 
fight. 

 On 7/30/16 at 11:28 PM, Officers were dispatched to the 2100 block of Jefferson 
Way on a report of shots fired with approximately 50 vehicles leaving the area.  
Upon arrival, officers discovered a nearby residence was having a large party.  The 
resident advised a group of unwanted guests arrived.  When told to leave, he 
heard approximately 4-5 shots from down the street.  Officers drove to the end of 
Jefferson Way and located five 9mm casings in the roadway.  No victims or 
witnesses were located in the area. 

 On 7/30/16 at 9:06 pm, 50 year old Tonya Jace was contacted in the Jack's 
Carwash on Fitzuren Rd. She was arrested on an outstanding felony warrant and 
booked into county jail. 

 On 7/30/16 at 8:21 pm, 45 year old Justin Wojkowski was contacted during a 
security check of the shopping center at the old Food 4 Less on Delta Faire Blvd. 
He was cite released on an outstanding warrant for narcotics violation and 
admonished about camping or loitering on the property. 

 On 7/30/16 at 2:23 pm, mall security from Somersville Towne Center called to 
report that 26 year old Tyree West was trespassing at the mall again.  This was the 
30th call for service and 10th case file drawn regarding West trespassing at the mall 
this month. West was arrested and transported to county jail. Mall staff was 
advised to seek a restraining order against West because of the high level of calls 
for service.  

 On 7/30/16 at 2:14 pm, the victim was in the parking lot in front of Jerry's Hot Dog 
in the 3000 block of Delta Fair Blvd. when an unknown male grabbed the victim’s 
cell phone from her hand.  She resisted the male and fell to the ground.  The 
responsible was able to take the victim’s phone and flee the scene in a burgundy 
colored Toyota Scion.  The victim declined medical attention.  

 On 7/30/16 at 9:24 am, an officer saw 35 year old Michael Kyle walking near the 
Wells Fargo Bank on A St. and knew he had a felony warrant for his arrest.  Kyle 
saw the officer and attempted to cut through the inside of the bank to avoid being 
captured.  Kyle exited the bank and the officer caught up with him in the parking 
lot.  Kyle stopped running and was taken into custody and sent to county jail. 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 On 7/29/16 at 7:08 am, the victim called dispatch to report a male, 25 year old 
Theodore Johansen, just stole his Ford F250 truck from in front of his residence.  
At 7:36 am, dispatch received a call regarding Johansen burglarizing a vehicle on 
the corner of Putnam St. and Gentrytown Dr.  At 7:39 am hours dispatch received 
a call regarding Johansen burglarizing a vehicle in the 3300 block of Meadowbrook 
Rd.  Responding officers located the stolen truck driving on G St. near Putnam St.  
As officers were attempting to catch up to the stolen truck, Johansen ran a stop 
sign at G St. and Putnam St. and struck a vehicle travelling through the 
intersection, causing minor damage to the other vehicle.  Officers attempted to 
conduct a traffic stop on the stolen truck and Johansen refused to stop.  The 
officers pursued the vehicle onto Hwy 4 and into the City of Pittsburg.  The vehicle 
pursuit continued on surface streets in the City of Pittsburg until the Johansen 
drove onto Piedmont Way which was a dead end street.  There, Johansen struck a 
stop sign, knocking it over and then attempted to drive through a fence into a field.  
The stolen truck got stuck in some loose gravel and became inoperable.  An 
Antioch officer deployed his police K-9 when Johansen refused to follow 
commands to exit the vehicle and attempted to free the vehicle by accelerating the 
engine.  Johansen was transported to the hospital and was medically cleared. He 
was later booked into the county jail for numerous felonies with a bail totaling 
$169,000. 

 On 7/28/16 at 8:10 pm, the victim was on the corner of West 10th St. and L St. 
when 26 year old Charlton Waters approached him asking for a cigarette. When 
the victim told Waters he did not have any, Waters began assaulting him. During 
the assault, Waters took the victim’s cell phone and fled. The phone was recovered 
by an unknown third party and returned to the victim. Waters was located near 
Antioch High School and detained. He was identified and taken into custody 
without incident. Waters was booked into county jail. 

 On 7/28/16 at 6:20 pm, officers conducted a traffic stop on a gold Honda Civic for 
having no front license plate in the area of Sunset Dr. and Devpar Ct. A records 
check showed the Honda Civic was reported stolen out of Antioch on 7/16/16. 
They verified the VIN on the vehicle and confirmed it was in fact the stolen vehicle. 
25 year old Austin Hagmann was the driver of the vehicle and advised he obtained 
the vehicle from a friend. The vehicle was operated by using a house key. The 
registered owner of the vehicle responded and advised she did not know who 
Austin Hagmann was and he had no permission to drive or possess her car. 
 Austin was arrested and sent to county jail for auto theft. 29 year old Michael 
Welch, the passenger, was released pending further investigation. 

 On 7/28/16 at 1:15 pm, APD received calls regarding a shooting in the 2100 block 
of Dogwood Way.  Officers learned that a white vehicle pulled over on Sycamore 
Dr. and three males got out.  The males shot multiple rounds at a home on 
Dogwood Way striking the residence and a car parked in the driveway.  The 
victims were contacted at the residence and were less than cooperative, stating 
they did not know who or why the house was shot at. Gang members are known to 
frequent the residence.  Multiple shell casings from three different guns were 



 

 

 

 

 

located at the scene.  The area hospitals were notified and at the time of this 
writing it appears no one was hit by the gunfire. 

 On 7/28/16 at 8:43 am, an unknown person struck a fire hydrant on Somersville 
Road at James Donlon Boulevard knocking it over.  City Public Works responded 
and repaired the hydrant.  There are no suspects or leads at this time. 

 On 7/28/16 at 7:46 am, officers responded to 2299 Renwick Lane for suspicious 
subjects near the pool area of the complex.  32 year old Amy Fiasconaro and 29 
year old Adam Renfroe were contacted.  Fiasconaro was found to have a warrant 
for burglary.  She was arrested and sent to county jail. Renfro was not charged 
with a crime and was released at the scene. 

 
Calls for Service & Arrest Data: 

Time Period:        07/28/16 00:00:00 – 08/03/16 23:59:59 

  

   

  

Number of Calls for 

Service: 1,697 

  

  

  

   

  

Number of Case Reports: 292 

  

  

  

   

  

Number of Arrests: 74 

  

  

  

   

  

  Felony: 

 

37   

  Misdemeanor: 

 

37   

    

  

     

  

Arrests with 

DUI charge: 

 

3   

  

   

  

The data is based upon unaudited CAD/RMS data at time of report generation.  

 

 

  CITY MANAGER’S NOTES 
 

Tuesday evening, I rode with Police Chief Allan Cantando for the City-wide “National Night 
Out” neighborhood gatherings.  We were able to visit five block parties and meet with 
dozens of Antioch residents. 
 
Thursday evening, the City of Antioch hosted the monthly Contra Costa Mayors 
Conference at the Lone Tree Golf & Event Center. Mayor Harper is the Chair of the 
conference this year and all our Council Members were in attendance along with senior 
staff.  Special thanks to Tammy Leach, Sharon Daniels, Nancy Kaiser and her Parks & 
Recreation staff for making the evening a great success. 
 


